
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 11th September 2013

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Brown, Bellamy, Dearing, Jelley, Lamb, Smith and Zanger
Also Present:
Councillors Bishop, Bunday, Derbyshire, Freer and Howes
13.EX.19
APOLOGIES


None.
13.EX.20
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
13.EX.21
MINUTES

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 17th July 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.EX.22
WORK PROGRAMME


The draft Work Programme to be published on 16th September 2013 was noted, having been emailed to members prior to the meeting.

13.EX.23
DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES: REGENERATION AND SUITE 16

A report was submitted, the purpose of which was to update members on:
· Activities related to Capacity Funding
· The latest New Restaurant Opening
· The work being done on a new Business Brochure
· Town Centre Round-Up
It was reported that the projects outlined would contribute to building a better Borough, a vision which had been externally validated by an independent planning inspector and now sat firmly within planning policy for Kettering town centre.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the success of the capacity funding bids and the progress made be noted;
(ii)
that Chimichanga’s be welcomed to Kettering and that the market activities be supported;

(iii)
that the need for a new business be acknowledged; and

(iv)
the updates in the report be noted

;

13.EX.24
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET


A report was submitted which:-

· provided members with a further case study on attracting external funding;
· reminded Members of the Council’s medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles;
· following recent Government announcements, provided a revised medium term budget model illustrating the levels of savings that may be required over the coming years;
· updated the Capital Programme following the changes approved at the last Executive Committee meeting;

· provided a summary of the key points that would be made by the Council when responding to the Government on the following consultation documents;
i. New Homes Bonus

ii. Local Government Finance Settlement

iii. Use of Capital Receipts

· Illustrated a revised strategy for the use / phasing of the remainder of the New Homes Bonus funding


Councillor Bishop addressed the Committee and was concerned that more funding reductions by the Government were planned and although the authority was in a good financial position there comes a time when no more cuts can be made.

He also expressed concern that the revenue from the New Homes Bonus would go to local enterprise rather than the authority.  


During discussion on various issues in relation to the budget and out-turn figures the following points were made:-

· there was a need to keep looking forward to identify new savings and prevent front line services from being cut
· the significant budgetary pressures facing the homelessness budget was attributed to a number of new and emerging pressures which were likely to worsen as the supporting funding provided by the County Council would cease from 1st October 2013

· the homelessness budget would need to be monitored closely when the supporting people funding ends

· the authority would pay more to LEP’s from the New Homes Bonus than other authorities who had not embraced growth
RESOLVED that:-
(i) the success the Council has achieved in attracting external funding be noted;

(ii)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted;

(iii)  the revised Medium Financial Forecast and progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2014/15 be endorsed

(iv)
the financial pressures in respect of homelessness as outlined in paragraph 5.5 and 5.6 of the report be noted

(v) delegated authority be given to the Statutory Finance Officer to submit the consultation responses to the government consultation on the finance settlement for 2014/15 and 2015/16, in line with the key themes identified in the report and in light of any new information and /or co-ordinate with other national responses in the interests of the Borough

(vi) the revised strategy for the use of the New Homes Bonus as set out in paragraph 6 of the report

13.EX.25
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW – KETTERING BOROUGH COUNCIL AREA

A report was submitted which invited Members to consider recommending to Council the undertaking of a full or partial Community Governance Review in respect of the governance arrangements for Parishes within the Kettering Borough Council area.
It was noted that Burton Latimer Town Council had asked for its area to be reviewed and other areas had informally expressed an interest in their areas being reviewed for differing reasons, most notably those who were finding it difficult to attract candidates and members.

Although the Statutory Guidance suggested that it was good practice to consider conducting a review every 10 to 15 years this was not a target.  

It was felt that due to the current demand upon the resources in Democratic and Legal Services Unit, a light touch review would allow the Council to concentrate resources on those areas in most need of updating their governance arrangements. The process would be on-going due to the proposed new residential developments over the next 10 to 15 years.

RESOLVED
that it be recommended to Council that a light touch community governance review be undertaken based on the criteria set out in paragraph 2.7 of the report
13.EX.26
CONTRACT FOR THE OUT OF HOURS EMERGENCY TELEPHONE SERVICE

A report was submitted which sought approval to award a contract for the out of hours emergency telephone service.

It was reported that due to changes within the current contractors organisation it was appropriate for the Council to review the scope of the out of hours service.  The proposed contract would put the out of hours service on a proper footing that effectively satisfied the Council’s statutory responsibilities.


Councillor Bishop addressed the committee and outlined his concerns regarding briefing residential areas on the new service. 


It was noted that the Out of Hours Contract Manager would work with contractors to ensure a smooth transition between the current and future contractors.  The Council’s Silver Service Forum had been consulted on the re-tender of the contract and a representative from the forum was a member of the interview panel during the tender process.


Members considered the tender information submitted in the report and it was
RESOLVED
that:-
(i)
the preferred bidder for the contract be Company E;

(ii)
authority be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services in consultation with the Head of Housing to conclude and sign the contracts with Company E; and

(iii)
the revenue  budget for the out-of-hours service  be amended in line with the accepted tender

13.EX.27
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 (AS AMENDED)
RESOLVED
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business which included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Local Government Act 1972 (as amended)

13.EX.28
ASSET MANAGEMENT – FORMER LAWRENCES FACTORY SITE, DESBOROUGH

A report was submitted, the purpose of which was to provide members with an update on the contractual and legal issues associated with the proposed sale of the former Lawrence's factory site, Desborough and to seek approval to amend the conditional contract of sale to enable the sale of the site to proceed.


After discussion it was 

RESOLVED
that;

(i) the  update be noted;

(ii) an increased contribution be paid by the  Council for the release of the restrictive covenants;

(iii) the contract documents be amended to reflect the increased contribution.

 (The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 7.50pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

Executive Committee No. 

11.9.13


